# FIRST 100 DAYS REPORT: Trump's Broken Promises to **Rural America**

## U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee

Ranking Member Martin Heinrich Minority Staff Report, April 2017



### First 100 Days Report: Trump Fails Rural Voters Who Put Their Trust in Him

April 29 marks the 100<sup>th</sup> day of the Trump presidency, an important benchmark for assessing the President's productivity and ability to enact pieces of his campaign agenda. Rural Americans voted for President Trump believing in the promise that he will invest in and put their communities first.<sup>i</sup> He had promised that "the forgotten men and women of our country will be forgotten no longer."<sup>ii</sup> Instead, in his first 100 days President Trump has already broken the promise to help rural America. From his budget that cuts services rural communities rely on to TrumpCare, which disproportionately harms rural areas, President Trump has already broken faith with rural voters who have trusted him to improve their livelihoods and secure a more stable future.



#### **UNDERMINING SERVICES RURAL RESIDENTS NEED**

President Trump's budget eliminates several programs that rural families rely on and targets others for deep cuts. Programs like those below are vital and help rural communities, many of which experience higher than average levels of poverty and are faced with limited opportunities.<sup>iii</sup>

- Many rural families rely on Department of Agriculture (USDA) water and wastewater infrastructure project funding for access to clean water. Yet the President's budget proposes a 21 percent cut to the USDA, which jeopardizes these important programs;<sup>iv</sup>
- The President's budget would eliminate funding for the Essential Air Service program that helps small communities maintain access to air travel—a cut of \$175 million;<sup>v</sup> and
- The budget eliminates the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program, which helped over 6 million households in FY 2014, and the Weatherization Assistance Program, which cuts energy bills for recipients by an average of about \$437.<sup>vi</sup> Rural households typically spend a higher share of their income on utilities.<sup>vii</sup>

In addition, the fact that the Secretary of Agriculture was the last announced secretary nomination suggests that rural areas are not a priority for President Trump.<sup>viii</sup>

#### HURTING THE HEALTH OF RURAL COMMUNITIES

President Trump's actions on health care would benefit CEOs and other top earners at the expense of rural America. Rural Americans are more likely to be uninsured, and among the uninsured, they are more likely to suffer from ill health.<sup>ix</sup> Instead of implementing policies that would help rural communities, President Trump has doubled down on traditional Republican policies that would take health care away from rural communities.

- The negative effects of TrumpCare would have disproportionately fallen on rural communities, many of which already have limited access to health care services.<sup>x</sup> Rural Americans are more likely to receive coverage from both individual insurance markets and Medicaid.<sup>xi</sup> If the Republican bill passed, 2.9 million rural Americans would have lost coverage by 2020.<sup>xii</sup>
- TrumpCare would have further burdened rural hospitals, one-third of which are already at risk of closing.<sup>xiii</sup> Rural hospitals are more dependent on Medicaid funds than their urban counterparts and would be disproportionately hurt by the proposed Medicaid cuts.
- Medicaid expansion helped maintain profitability for rural hospitals and in combination with the Affordable Care Act, decreased the costs of care that are not covered by insurance.<sup>xiv</sup> If TrumpCare had passed, many rural hospitals might have closed and new uncompensated care just from private insurance losses could cost over \$7 billion nationally in 2018.<sup>xv</sup>

TRUMP'S 100 DAY REPORT CARD
✓ UNDERMINING SERVICES RURAL RESIDENTS NEED
✓ HURTING THE HEALTH OF RURAL COMMUNITIES
✓ UNDERMINING WORKERS' ECONOMIC FUTURE
✓ UNDERMINING THE WELL-BEING OF PUBLIC LANDS

#### **UNDERMINING WORKERS' ECONOMIC FUTURE**

Rural communities still have not regained the jobs lost during the recession, while urban areas are back above pre-recession employment levels.<sup>xvi</sup> Instead of bringing back jobs to these communities, President Trump is taking actions that undermine industries growing in rural America and making workers less safe in the industries he claims he supports. President Trump's actions towards coal miners are an example of where he will hurt the rural workers who are relying on him. Miners are twice as likely to live in rural areas as other workers: 25 percent of miners are rural residents compared to 12 percent of workers in other industries.<sup>xvii</sup>

President Trump claims that he will bring back coal jobs by dismantling the Clean Power Plan (CPP), a set of regulations that would have reduced carbon pollution from power plants. However, the decline in coal jobs is not due to these recent regulations that have not even gone into effect.<sup>xviii</sup> The CPP would have pushed the United States further towards developing clean, renewable energy, creating new, high-quality jobs in highgrowth industries all across this country. By revoking the CPP, President Trump is hurting the ability of rural areas to develop growing industries. Renewable energy now employs more than one in three Americans who work in electricity generation and fuel production employment.<sup>xix</sup>



The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) estimated that the Clean Power Plan could create at least 52,000 energy efficiency jobs by 2030.xx The plan also would have helped workers not miss 160,000 days of work each year due to health issues that arise from lower air quality.xxi Using the average hourly wage for private-sector workers, that works out to over \$33 million dollars in wages each year.xxii His budget would also cut funding for job training, meaning that at a time when it is increasingly important that workers train for the jobs of the future, they will receive no help from President Trump's administration.<sup>xxiii</sup>

The Trump administration and Congressional Republicans have also taken actions to undermine the safety of miners.

- The Trump administration delayed implementation of a rule requiring that miners are assured of a safe workplace environment before they begin work.<sup>xxiv</sup> Under the Obama administration, miners experienced the safest years in history.<sup>xxv</sup>
- President Trump's disregard for worker safety threatens this progress. For example, there have already been more coal mining deaths this year than this time last year.<sup>xxvi</sup> Congressional Republicans also overturned an Obama-era regulation allowing OSHA to cite employers that do not keep track of injuries or illnesses experienced by workers on the job, making it easier for bad actors to skate by.<sup>xxvii</sup>

President Trump's actions stand to only benefit mining companies and CEOs, while exploiting hard-working Americans and destabilizing the future of our economy.

President Trump's executive order rollbacks stand to only benefit mining companies and CEOs, while exploiting hardworking Americans and destabilizing the future of our economy.



#### UNDERMINING THE WELL-BEING OF PUBLIC LANDS

Actions that jeopardize the health and longevity of public lands can affect rural residents. President Trump has shown little interest in maintaining public lands, instead taking actions that would make it easier for companies to extract profits from land that belongs to all of us.

- Congressional Republicans have announced plans to undo the Obama administration's methane rule, which limited venting and leaking of methane from oil and gas operations on public lands.<sup>xxviii</sup> This rule would have prevented a loss of \$23 million annually to the federal government and states.<sup>xxix</sup>
- Revoking the methane rule will ensure that rural communities will continue to suffer the health effects of pollution. Air pollution can cause stroke, heart disease, lung cancer, and respiratory diseases such as asthma, resulting in huge impacts on the economy, costing \$131 billion in just 2011.<sup>xxx</sup>
- The Trump administration overturned the Stream Protection Rule, <sup>xxxi</sup> which would have prevented coal companies from dumping hazardous waste into vital water streams. Overturning the rule increases possible ill effects on rural communities. The Trump administration also revoked a rule improving management of public lands. <sup>xxxii</sup>



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Carey, Nick. 2016. "<u>In rural-urban divide, U.S. voters are worlds apart.</u>" *Reuters,* November 11. (Accessed April 25, 2017).

<sup>ii</sup> Levitz, Eric. March 16, 2017. "<u>6 Promises That President Trump's Budget Betrays.</u>" *New York Magazine* (Accessed April 25, 2017).

<sup>iii</sup> United States Department of Agriculture. 2016. <u>"Rural America At A Glance Rural America At A Glance.</u>"

<sup>iv</sup> United States Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry Democrats. 2017. "<u>President Trump is</u> <u>Turning his Back on Rural America.</u>" *Ranking Member Debbie Stabenow*. April. (Accessed April 25, 2017).

<sup>v</sup> Office of Management and Budget. 2017. "<u>America First: A Budget Blueprint to Make America Great Again</u>." March 16.

<sup>vi</sup> Joint Economic Committee Democrats. 2017. "<u>America Last: President Trump Abandons Tomorrow's Economy</u>." March 28; and Romm, Joe. 2017 "<u>Trump's budget screws over his voters</u>." *Think Progress,* March 16. (Accessed April 25, 2017).

<sup>vii</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. 2016. "<u>Urban and rural household spending in 2015.</u>" October 28.

viii Sullivan, Bartholomew. 2017. "Sonny Perdue is confirmed by the Senate as the next agriculture secretary."

*USAToday.* April 24.; Schaul, Kevin and Kevin Uhrmacher. 2017. "<u>How long Cabinet confirmations take — and why</u> past nominees failed." *Washington Post.* April 24.

<sup>ix</sup> Karpman, Michael. 2015. "<u>QuickTake: Thirty-Six Percent Drop in Uninsurance Rate for Adults in Rural Areas</u> <u>Narrows Rural-Urban Coverage Gap</u>." Urban Institute Health Policy Center. February 4; and Avery, Kelsey and Kenneth Finegold, and Xiao Xiao. 2016. "<u>Impact of the Affordable Care Act Coverage Expansion on Rural and Urban</u> <u>Populations</u>." June 10. Department of Health and Human Services.

\* Stanford Medicine. 2010. "<u>Healthcare disparities & barriers to healthcare</u>."

<sup>xi</sup> JEC calculations using the American Community Survey data, 2014-2015.

<sup>xii</sup> Kendall, David. "<u>American Health Care Act: Devastating for Rural America</u>." Third Way. March 21, 2017. xiii National Rural Health Association. "<u>NRHA Save Rural Hospitals Action Center</u>." 2017.

<sup>xiv</sup> Kaufman, Brystana, Kristin L. Reiter, George H. Pink, and George M. Holmes. 2016. "<u>Medicaid Expansion Affects</u> <u>Rural and Urban Hospitals Differently</u>." Health Affairs, vol. 35. September.

<sup>xv</sup> Kendall, David. 2017. "<u>American Health Care Act: Devastating for Rural America</u>." Third Way. March 21; and Joint Economic Committee Democratic Staff calculations using CBO projections of the uninsured and Garthwaite, Craig, Tal Gross, and Matthew J. Notowidigdo. "<u>Who Bears the Cost of the Uninsured? Nonprofit Hospitals</u>." Kellogg Insight.

<sup>xvi</sup> Greiman, Lillie, Stephan Weiler, Steven C. Beda, Tessa Conroy, Brian Thiede. 2017. "<u>The Urban-Rural Divide in</u> <u>America</u>." *Real Clear Policy*. March 29.

<sup>xvii</sup> Joint Economic Committee Democratic Staff calculations using the prmjind1 variable from the 2016 CPS outgoing rotation group.

<sup>xviii</sup> Saha, Devashree. 2016. "<u>Five charts that show why Trump can't deliver on his coal promises</u>." *Brookings*. December 6.

<sup>xix</sup> Department of Energy and the U.S. Energy Information Administration.

<sup>xx</sup> U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 2015. "<u>Regulatory Impact Analysis for the Clean Power Plan Final Rule</u>." October 23.

<sup>xxi</sup> U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 2015. "<u>Regulatory Impact Analysis for the Clean Power Plan Final Rule</u>." October 23.

<sup>xxii</sup> JEC calculations assuming an eight hour work-day. Average hourly earnings for private workers as of March 2017. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 2015; and "<u>Regulatory Impact Analysis for the Clean Power Plan Final Rule</u>."

October 23. Table 4-24: Summary of Avoided Health Incidences from PM2.5-Related and OzoneRelated Co-Benefits for Final Emission Guidelines Rate-based Illustrative Plan Approach in 2030.

<sup>xxiii</sup> Office of Management and Budget. 2017; and "<u>America First: A Budget Blueprint to Make America Great Again</u>." March 16.

xxiv Federal Register. 2017. "Proposed Rules Vol. 82, No. 57." March

<sup>xxv</sup> United States Department of Labor. 2016. "<u>Mining deaths, respirable dust samples drop to historic lows in FY</u> 2016." November 11.

<sup>xxvi</sup> United States Department of Labor. 2016. "<u>Preliminary Accident Reports, Fatalgrams and Fatal Investigation</u> <u>Reports.</u>" (Accessed April 25, 2017) and United States Department of Labor. 2016. "<u>Preliminary Accident Reports,</u> <u>Fatalgrams and Fatal Investigation Reports.</u>" (Accessed April 24, 2017). <sup>xxvii</sup> Congress.gov. 2017. "<u>H.J.Res.83 - Disapproving the rule submitted by the Department of Labor relating to</u> "Clarification of Employer's Continuing Obligation to Make and Maintain an Accurate Record of Each Recordable Injury and Illness"." (Accessed April 25, 2017)

xxviii Congress.gov. 2017. "<u>All Bill Information (Except Text) for H.J.Res.36 - Providing for congressional disapproval</u> under chapter 8 of title 5, United States Code, of the final rule of the Bureau of Land Management relating to "Waste Prevention, Production Subject to Royalties, and Resource Conservation"." (Accessed April 25, 2017) and

Pruitt, Scott. 2017. "<u>Convening a Proceeding for Reconsideration of Final Rule</u>" United States Environmental Protection Agency. April 18; and Green, Miranda, Wade Payson-Denney. 2017. "<u>EPA chief: Agency to reconsider</u> methane emissions rule." CNN. April 20.

<sup>xxix</sup> United States Department of the Interior. 2016. "<u>Secretary Jewell Announces Proposal to Reduce Methane</u> <u>Emissions, Wasted Gas on Public, Tribal Lands.</u>" January 22.

<sup>xxx</sup> World Health Organization. 2016. "<u>Ambient (outdoor) air quality and health.</u> September." and Jaramillo, Paulina, Nicholas Muller. 2016. "<u>Energy Policy</u>." March.

 <sup>xxxi</sup> Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement. 2017. "<u>Programs.</u>" (Accessed April 25, 2017).
 <sup>xxxii</sup> Congress.gov. 2017. "<u>H.J.Res.44 - Disapproving the rule submitted by the Department of the Interior relating to</u> <u>Bureau of Land Management regulations that establish the procedures used to prepare, revise, or amend land use</u> plans pursuant to the Federal Land Policy and Management Act of 1976." (Accessed April 25, 2017).